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15th- Missouri archery season begins

1st- Missouri rabbit season opens
1st-31st- Missouri fall turkey season
9th-12th- Missouri deer firearms season (urban portion)
31th- Missouri early youth season opens

1st- Missouri early youth season closes
14th-24th- Missouri firearms deer season
25th- Missouri firearms antlerless deer season opens

September

Mom and child enjoy archery at 
Deaf Camp 2015

December

4th-6th- UBM squirrel hunt
6th- Missouri firearms antlerless deer season closes
19th-29th- Missouri deer alternative methods season
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Missouri’s archery season being 
all but a done deal. Several of us 
have done all we can, traveling to 
Jefferson City to attend and speak 
with the Regulations Committee 
meetings, writing letter after letter, 
and basically making a nuisance of 
ourselves with MDC. Sadly, accord-
ing to the committee, as well as the 
deer biologists, there is significant 
pressure from the hunting com-
munity to add crossbows to the 
archery arsenal.  “The times, they 
are a changing” they say… (never 
been a big fan of Bob Dylan). 
MDC’s stance is primarily based on 
an overwhelmingly biased ques-
tionnaire sent to rifle hunters about 
inclusion of this otherwise ignored 
weapon in an effort to spur inter-
est. They also relied on some other 
flawed statistics.  Alas, we appear 
to be at the beginning of the end of 

Well, what comes 
around goes around… 

Another election has come and 
gone and lo & behold, it appears 
that Darren and I have switched 
roles again. Not that I mind so 
much, but we need to have some 
folks willing and able to stand up 
and take charge of the UBM. It’s not 
rocket science, but it helps with the 
transition to have someone in train-
ing within the ranks, ready to step 
up and take the reins when Darren 
and I inevitably burn out.
     And speaking of apathy, we only 
had one volunteer besides Darren 
and myself to help man the bow-
fishing demonstration tank at the 
Missouri Deer Classic. Sadly, the 
UBM had to cancel their partici-
pation in that event. Our faith in 
our membership was somewhat 
renewed at Deaf Camp as we had a 
good showing of “newbies” volun-
teer to help out. Many thanks to all 
who helped—it’s always a fantastic 
time with the kids and their families. 
     And in a related matter, it 
appears that the bowhunting 
community has succumbed to 
the indifference bug as well with 
the inclusion of crossbows in 

President’s Message       Brian Peterson   
archery in Missouri as we know it. 
They use the buzz-phrase: hunter 
recruitment and retention –what 
kind of “hunters” are we recruit-
ing? While MDC swears there has 
been no outside influence from 
the retailers, a quick glance at the 
latest Cabela’s archery catalog or the 
archery aisles at Bass Pro tells the 
story! The ATA and major retailers 
are knee-deep in the affair. Well, as 
my dad always said, “If you didn’t vote, 
you don’t have the right to complain 
about politics”. The same applies about 
the fight to preserve our traditions. I 
hope to hear you complain!
     OK, time to step off the soap box 
and onto a plane (literally)… Off on 
a 6 week series of adventure hunts 
in Alaska. Stay tuned for stories…

Keep ‘em sharp!
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Vice President’s Report Fall 2015      Darren Haverstick

Wow, it seems like only 
yesterday that I started 

my first stint as VP of this orga-
nization! Oh sure, there were 
times when I got tired of being in 
Brian Peterson’s shadow; carrying 
his baggage on trips, writing his 
speeches and generally being his 
lackey but I knew that someday 
I would ascend to the throne if I 
worked hard and kept my nose 
clean. Then I got the top job and 
Brian became MY man servant and 
I led the idyllic life of power and 
prestige for three wonderful years. 
Now Brian and I have swapped jobs 
once again and it appears that this 
cycle will repeat itself in perpetuity 
unless somebody steps up to stop 
this merry-go-round of madness 
or one of us dies or we both walk 
away. If you are a betting person, 
I strongly suggest that you put all 
your money on the latter option. 
Brian and I dream of attending a 
UBM function soon and knowing 
that we have absolutely nothing to 
do there but enjoy ourselves. We 
plan on making that dream a reality 
in the very near future. Of course, 
there may be no UBM functions to 
attend unless SOMEBODY besides 
us decides to take the reins and 
make them happen. If you want 
a Rendezvous, a Festival, Squirrel 
Hunt, Deaf Camp or any of the 
other stuff the UBM participates in 

then you better take these words to 
heart and consider volunteering for 
service. It ain’t that hard and it ain’t 
that time consuming but we are 
really tired of doing it.
     And speaking of UBM events, 
thanks again to everyone who 
showed up to help out at Deaf 
Camp this year. We had a slew 
of volunteers and many of them 
were first-timers to this fun and 
rewarding weekend. It was also 
the first time we got to use all the 
replacement archery equipment we 
had acquired over the summer. The 
archery grounds were, once again, 
not in the best condition but one of 
the newbies, Harry Machenheimer, 
just happened to have his riding 
lawnmower with him and got the 
target range in usable condition lick-
ety split. I just wish the Boy Scouts 
would take our safety concerns to 
heart and replace the rotten archery 
curtain behind the targets.
     Festival plans are well underway 
and the speaker/seminar lineup is 
finally filled with some great help 
from Bob Burns and Joel Davis. 
The Ramada Oasis Convention 
Center in Springfield, MO will be 
the home of the 2016 event and I’ve 
had a lot of folks tell me that they 
are excited about the new loca-
tion. Well-known bowhunter and 
author, Mike Mitten, will be our 
banquet speaker this year. Mike is 
a regular contributor to Traditional 
Bowhunter magazine and his 
stories of mid-western whitetail 
and solo Alaskan moose hunts I’m 
sure will interest all who attend. 
And, as a gentle reminder, it’s never 
too early to arrange a donation 
to our live auction. Bows, arrows, 
and hunts are all readily accepted 
and the proceeds from this auc-
tion are the club’s primary source 
of income. This money covers our 

day-to-day expenses and many 
other things including this expen-
sive newsletter.
     Since Brian is off in the Alaskan 
wilderness right now, and we 
didn’t get a chance to discuss this 
beforehand, I am going to say that 
the annual UBM squirrel hunt 
will most likely be the weekend of 
December 4th-6th. Last year, those 
attending included him and me 
and nobody else. I hope we have a 
better showing this time around.
     Lastly, I want to mention again 
one of our lifetime members, 
Larry Wall. As many of you know, 
Larry’s health has not been good. 
His cancer has come back and it 
has now spread to his brain. He is 
currently staying at the Magnolia 
Square Nursing Home but hopes 
to go home soon. He told me to tell 
everyone that he really enjoyed visit-
ing with you all at the Rendezvous and 
he thanks everyone for the letters of 
encouragement, thoughts and prayers.
     Our season is just about to start 
and it will be the last one we have 
without sharing the woods with 
crossbow users. Good luck on your 
hunts, be safe and tell me all your 
stories when you get a chance.

Darren
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Bear continued on page 6

Bear Addiction??     

“How many bears does 
it take?” That was a 

question I heard after I had com-
mitted to heading to Ontario to 
hunt with Larry Hesterly. It seemed 
Larry had purchased the hunt at the 
UBM Festival donated by Bear Trak 
Outfitters and he was having trou-
ble finding another hunter to go 
with him this year. Larry and I had 
been on three bear hunts together 
with Doug Park who had donated 
hunts to UBM as Wolf River Bear 
Baits. Doug is retiring after 30 plus 
years and has sold his lease to Bear 
Trak who has continued with the 
hunt donation to UBM.
     “I could not let a friend make 
this trip all alone” was one of my 
excuses. I don’t think my wife 
bought that reason anymore than 
any of the others I used. After 
nearly 40 years, she knew that I 
really wanted to go and keeping 
Larry from going alone was as good 
a reason as any. I made the call to 
Larry to let him know that if he had 
room for me to ride along I was 
in for another bear hunt. This was 
bear hunt number 5 for me and I’m 

just a rookie. Larry is more of an 
addict than I am as he has only been 
on 16 bear hunts and as I write this 
he is on the road to hunt again out 
of Grand Marias, Minnesota.
     Doug Park has become a good 
friend and I’m hoping he will be able 
to come down to a Festival soon to 
visit with some of the 33 or so UBM 
hunters who have hunted with him 

on one of the 5 hunts I have been on. 
I can also say that all but a couple of 
UBM hunters had an opportunity to 
take a bear. If my memory is correct, 
all saw at least one bear.
     I’m hoping that the UBM will 
continue a good relationship with 
the new owner, Corey Hayward. 
He has been great to us so far and 
allowed Rubin Qualls to postpone 
the hunt he bought in 2014 until 
this year.  It just so happened that 
all 5 of us from the UBM would be 
in the same camp. We had found 
out a few days before that there 
would be 3 other Missouri hunters 
sharing the camp. It turned out 
Larry knew one of those hunters 
and they all lived near him; small 
world after all!
     Larry wanted to meet with 
the guide he was hunting with 
in Minnesota so we had plans to 
spend the night in Grand Marias 
before crossing into Ontario. Rubin 
and his group of Josh Shinn and 
Rick Baumhoegger were going to 
meet up with us there so we could 
all cross the border and take care 
of tags and last minute stuff before 

Tom Dickerson

Rubin and his bruin

Larry Hesterly and Tom Dickerson show off their bears with good friend Doug Park
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heading out on the 90 mile trek 
into the bush out of Thunder Bay. 
We were hunting a different area 
this year and due to some timber-
ing in the region we were going to a 
new-to-us area. Exciting, but even 
with all 5 of us trying to follow the 
directions we had, more than one 
conference was held on whether 
we were on the right path or not. 
When we made the last turnoff, I was 
still wondering as the brush was nearly 
rubbing the truck from both sides.
     Well, we had finally arrived and 
we found a camp to be like it had 
been describe; 3 camping trailers, 
2 cooking and eating shelters, a 
butchering shelter, freezers, gener-
ator, and a trailer stuffed with bait 
minus some the bear ate the night 
before we arrived.  A bear hit that 
bait our first night in camp even 
with 8 of us sleeping within shooting 
distance. After we had the generator 
running, due to needing the freez-
ers, the bruin must have decided the 
neighborhood was too crowded.
     Doug and Nate came up the path 
from the lake as they were seeking 

relief from the unusual heat wave 
that had arrived just before us. It 
felt more like Missouri weather 
than Ontario weather! Our first 
couple of days, the lake, aka bath, 
really felt great! Now the big ques-
tion, would the hot weather impact 
bear sightings?? The season opened 
the next morning and we would 
soon be able to tell.

     Larry and I loaded our stands 
on our 4-wheelers. Doug took his 
4-wheeler to take us to the bait 
sites to get set up. For you guys 
who know Doug, he was taking his 
4-wheeler instead of his truck so 
that gives you an idea of the trail 
we went on. It was 7 ½ miles from 
camp to the first bait where I was to 
sit. After hanging my stand, it was 
another 5-6 miles to the site that 
Larry was to sit. That bait was not 
being hit so Doug chose to relo-
cate Larry to another site. Nate had 
taken Rubin and his group out to the 
bait sites that they were to set up on.
     Opening day was another warm 
one but we all hit the lake and 
headed out that afternoon hoping 
a couple of us would have some 
luck. Larry and I were both talking 
about trying to hold out for a big 
bear since we have both taken 
bears before. Rubin, Josh and Rick 
were hoping to see a bear and then 
decide. Josh was the first to shoot 
a bear. Rubin passed on a decent 
bear, Larry passed, and Rick and I 
saw nothing the first night. One of 
the other hunters in camp also shot 
a bear the first night. One of the 
others had missed a big bear. 
The second day found us swapping 

Bear continued on page 7

This is the trailer where the bait was kept

Rubin Quall and Josh Shinn with Josh’s bear
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Bear continued on page 7

tales and enjoying a good breakfast. 
It was still going to be a warm day 
so the afternoon dip was refreshing 
as well as needed. We all headed 
out again with Josh going out 
with Rubin hoping to video his 
hunt. They did get some video of 
a bear coming in but there was no 
shot opportunity. Rick shot a bear 
shortly after getting on stand and 
returned to camp with it. Larry 
passed again after the same bear 
visited multiple times. I saw noth-
ing again. One of the other hunters 
had passed a bear hoping to get 
another chance at the big bear he 
missed the night before. The other 
guy was not having any luck seeing 
any bears either. Camp was 3 for 8 
on the second night.
     Monday, day 3 of 2015 season, 
was a little cooler but still warm for 
Ontario. Doug had seen a couple 
of bears crossing the road while 
baiting other sites the evening 
before. I asked to check out another 
site as mine had not been hit for 
4 days. I loaded my second stand 
into Doug’s truck and we set out 
to refresh some baits and possi-
bly hang a stand. All the sites we 
checked had been hit which was 
better than where I had been sit-
ting. The site I chose to sit was only 

4 miles from camp and there were 
some woodcutters camped less than 
a mile away. Doug thought this bear 
would most likely become a pest 
to their camp so I decided I would 
shoot whatever bear showed up. 
Larry had decided if the one he had 
been passing came in today it was a 
sign that he was meant to shoot it.
     After hitting the lake for a bath, 
we headed out again for the eve-
ning. I crawled into my stand at 
4:00 and fired up my Thermacell as 
the mosquitos were already buzzing 
about. A few minutes before 5:00 I 
heard what I thought to be a bear 
turning over logs back in a cut-over 
area a hundred yards or so away. 
As I was sitting and watching, a 
couple of minutes later I spotted a 
bear as it moved into the opening. 
Not a big bear but I made up my 
mind that I was going to shoot if 

it presented a good shot. It walked 
on the path that we used to refresh 
the bait that morning and just as it 
reached a bunch of brush we had 
walked through it froze about 6 
yards from me, quartering toward 
me. No shot here so I watched it 
sneak off, circling around behind 
the bait site. I could just catch 
glimpses of it or hear the occasional 
subtle sound. It had almost made 
a complete circle when I caught 
it moving in toward the bait from 
my right side. It stopped with its 
vitals right behind a couple of trees 
about 8 yards from me and stood 
there for a few minutes. I was sure 
it was going to turn back out as it 
was still acting nervous so I really 
didn’t think it was going to happen 
on this trip in. Finally it relaxed 
and stepped forward a couple of 
steps sampling some goods I had 

Bear continued on page 8

Larry taking a dip in the lake. The water 
was actually tolerable this year!

Rick Baumhoegger with his bear
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placed just outside the barrel. As it 
brought the front leg forward I hit 
anchor and watched as my fletch-
ing appeared where I was looking. 
It tore off straight away about 50 
yards from the stand and then took 
a hard right turn where I heard it 
crash. Then I heard The Moan. Bear 
#5 on trip #5 was down!! I looked at 
my watch and it had been 18 min-
utes from the first sighting until the 
moan. After giving Thanks to God 
for the bear and the chance to enjoy 
the beauty, I headed back to camp 
to get a sled and people to help get 
it out. Rick was there as I returned 
and we went down to Doug’s trailer 
to get his sled for retrieval. All 3 of 
us headed back to my site in Doug’s 
truck to retrieve it. We followed 
a short easy blood trail and it was 
right where I had heard it, about 50 
yards from my stand. After a couple 
of on-site photos, we headed to the 
truck. If you see Rick be sure to ask 
him about the rule of the sled!!
     As we lifted the sled into the 
truck we heard a 4-wheeler com-
ing up the road. Since there were 
only 2 people who knew where my 
stand was besides Doug and me, I 
told Doug that it had to be Larry. 
Sure enough, Larry had shot a bear 
and went back to get Doug when 
he spotted my 4-wheeler at camp. 
Since we were already half way to 
Larry’s site from camp we headed 
on to his site to recover his bear. 
He had watched it drop about 40 
yards from his stand and heard the 
moan. After 16 hunts and several 
bears he said it was the first moan 
he had heard. We had both our 
bears skinned out and in the freezer 
before dark! The UBM hunters 
were 4 bears for 5 hunters so far 
with Rubin passing 2 times.
     Tuesday morning, Larry and I 
decided we would take the day to 
retrieve our stands and pack things 
up to head home on Wednesday. 

My first bait site had still not been 
hit so the move was a good choice 
if I was hoping to take a bear.  We 
got all but our sleeping gear loaded 
and ready to roll for early the next 
morning. Of course, we wished 
we had all taken BIG bears but we 
came to hunt bear and bears we 
had taken! And all were recovered 
within 50 yards of the stands! Now 
we are all hoping that Rubin would 
get another chance.
     As we visited around camp, wait-
ing for the remaining hunters to 
return, we heard someone coming 
in. Rubin has made it 5 bears for 5 
UBM hunters and all were short, 
daylight recoveries!! After some 
pictures and congratulatory high 
5’s, the skinning was done in short 
order. Just about that time one of 
the other hunters rolled in right 
at dusk. He had shot a bear and 
needed help. Nate loaded him up 
to head back out to start tracking. 
Doug and I decided just maybe we 
should go help since this was the 
first after-dark tracking job this 
year. Every year we have had a few 
of those and Doug and I seemed 
to work well together on them. I 
have learned a lot from him and we 
seem to make a pretty good team 
on trailing. We arrived and I pulled 
the sled in as we saw some lights in 
the bush. They had found the trail 
and were starting in. Doug started 
with them as I sent Brent back to the 
truck for toilet paper to flag the trail. 
As we got started in the trail, Doug 
called for the sled. Bear recovered!! 
Now we had 7 bears for 8 hunters 
with another still hunting.
     Later that night it started rain-
ing. Since neither Larry nor I were 
sleeping we decided to head out 
about 5 AM. We loaded our meat 
and hides into the cooler from the 
freezer and headed out. On looking 
at the Facebook page, it seems that 
the remaining hunter also shot a 

bear.  Either way, it was a great trip 
once again.
     I don’t know if I’ll ever be going 
on bear hunt number 16 like Larry 
but I recall M.R. James asking at a 
UBM Festiva,l “Have I told you I 
love bear hunting?” Of course he 
went on to say the same thing about 
deer, elk, moose, and a host of other 
species. I have to agree with M.R. 
and Larry, though, “Have I told you 
I love hunting bear??”  I fear an 
addiction is setting in!
I’m hoping Bear Trak Outfitters 
continues to donate to the UBM 
but, either way, they have a lot of 
bears. If you are thinking about a 
bear hunt I recommend you check 
them out. We have truly enjoyed 
hunting with Doug and he had 
nothing but good things to say 
about Corey. I’m sure you can find 
their ad in the UBM newsletter.

Enjoy your retirement my friend!!!   
Thanks for the memories!!
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Busch Wildlife Archery Range Reopens   

As you might have seen in 
the Missouri Conservationist, 

the Busch Wildlife Archery Range 
at Weldon Spring, MO got a much 
needed face lift. The range had a 
closed sign posted since last fall 
while it was being renovated. On 
June 4th of this year, the opening 
ceremony/dedication took place 
with a large crowd in attendance.  
Many local shooters, along with 
MDC employees, were there to 
take part in the festivities. The 
UBM, MBH and the Conservation 
Federation of Missouri were well 
represented. I heard someone say 
that the area is almost too pretty for 
bowhunters. The sight-in, practice 
or static area has been expanded, 
leveled and enhanced beyond 
expectations. It now has handicap 
parking, shelter access and elevated 

Larry Bauman

shooting. They have concrete walk-
ways to each of the twenty 4' x 4' 
fiberboard targets plus benches, 
arrow holders and bow racks. There 
are two ranges routed through the 
woods. Range "B" has 14-4' X 4' 
fiberboard targets and is a quarter 
mile long one way (half mile round 
trip). It is a straight line out and 
back on the same path, shooting 
seven targets each side in opposite 

directions. Range "A" has 14-4’ X 4’ 
fiberboard targets and is one mile 
long circling through the woods 
returning to the starting area. The 
archery range is not staffed and 
there is no fee. It is open one hour 
before sun up and closed one hour 
after sundown. The range is open 
Tuesday through Sunday and is 
closed on Mondays for mainte-
nance. Check it out, you will enjoy it!

Longtime champion of archery causes, 
Dick Wood enjoys the day and the 

revamped range
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From the Designer Elise  Haverstick   

Cedarcreek
Taxidermy, LTD.

CUSTOM TAXIDERMY
By

Owner
Brian Peterson

3097 State Hwy KK Cedarcreek, MO 65627-7340     (417) 331-1135
b_peterson@cctaxidermy.com  email www.cctaxidermy.com

"Custom Taxidermy for the
Discriminating Sportsman"

MTP Drivetrain Services, LLC
205 McDonald Drive
Many, Louisiana, USA 71449

Office: 318-256-2083
Toll-Free: 866-873-2454
Web: www.MTPDrivetrain.com

Mobile: (816)591-1350
Fax (866) 320-2336
Email: TCarder@MTPDrivetrain.com

Thomas Carder
Customer Solutions Manager

Hello again everyone! 
It’s time again for the newest 

edition of “From The Designer”! Not 
much has changed in the past 3 months 
for me. As you may know I graduated 
college recently and have been job 
hunting continuously since then. 
     Unfortunately, the job market 
hasn’t been so kind to me and de-
spite my sparkling personality and 
impressive portfolio I keep getting 
edged out of positons by candidates 
with more experience. It’s a vicious 
circle I find myself in and it’s more 
than a little bit disheartening. But 
I’m still hunting for the ever elusive 

graphic designer job armed with 
positivity, person¬ality, and a will-
ingness to do just about anything to 
get my foot in the door. 
     Despite this temporary setback, 
I have been applying for other full 
time type jobs as well so I can start 
the process of being a real adult. 
That hunt, though, is going about 
as well as the design job one. That 
being said, I just accepted a job at 
Target so I’m at least employed in a 
part time capacity and I can make 
some money and allow my bank 
account to recover from the hit it 
took during my 3 month unem-
ployment period. 
     In other news, I finally got my 
long awaited tattoo! It was going to 
be a graduation gift but I held off 
on it in case potential employers 
had issues with visible ink in the 
workplace. Eventually I got tired of 
waiting and for my 25th birthday I 
got my first tattoo. I was smart and 
got it right below the elbow joint 

so I can cover it with a cardigan or 
jacket in a conservative workplace. 
Since getting it I have realized the 
itch for ink is real and I’ve already 
started planning a Benny and Joon 
themed piece that I will get once I 
have money again. 
     I will leave you now to finish 
reading the rest of the newsletter. 
Make sure to check out the copper-
head piece I wrote and I wish you all 
a fun and bountiful hunting season! 
Be sure to write about them and send 
them to us for the next newsletter!

My tattoo!
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2015 UBM Rendezvous Photos

Rendezvous continued on page 12

Top: This year’s winning team of the 
Three-Person Skirmish: Zach Salsig, 
Glen Cron and Andy Patterson

Middle Left: Shannon County Tradition 
entertains the crowd. Notice how the 
band waits patiently for Darren to shut up

Middle Right: Little Ryan Novotny 
following in his family’s footsteps

Bottom Left: Bear Marley, everyone’s 
favorite target

Bottom Right: John Hernandez sings us a 
Native American song. Ben Glass wanted 
to join in but he didn’t know the words
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Rendezvous continued on page 13

Top Left: Head-to-head competition at 
the Three-Person Skirmish

Top Right: Steve Young won the Adult 
Division shoot off for the second year in 
a row

Middle Left: Ryan Novotny makin’ bacon!

Middle Right: Olivia Crawford competing 
in the Youth shoot off

Bottom Left: Austin Thompson was the 
winner of the Youth Division shoot off

Bottom Right: Two teams waiting for the 
signal to shoot
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Rendezvous continued on page 13

Top Left: The crowd relaxes while 
listening to Saturday night’s 
entertainment.
Top Right: Dale Haverstick singing a 
little ditty.

Middle: Birds just waiting to be broken

Bottom Left:  The crowd peruses the can 
raffle items

Bottom Right: Members enjoy the 
course at Panther Creek Traditional 
Archery Range.
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Devin’s First Rendezvous and Campout   Larry  Bauman

After many visits to 
grandpa's house, 

climbing around in the travel 
trailer (now identified as the hunt-
ing castle), while shooting countless 
arrows in Grandpa's front yard, 
my grandson (Devin Best) and I 
planned a guy’s campout along with 
a 3D shoot. Plans were made to 
attend the UBM 2015 Rendezvous 
at Panther Creek. Devin's father 
(Larry Best) was able to get away 
from work to join us for our first 
(father-son-grandpa) camping and 
rendezvous experience. No practice 
or planning meetings were neces-
sary. Grandpa gladly volunteered to 
put things together for a three day 
week-end with the boys. You can't 
let these opportunities pass you by.  
Larry and Larry both agreed that 
this would be Devin's week-end. As 
we headed south, Devin continu-
ously translated the GPS for us. He 
monitored my speed (I was driving 
too slow or fast), kept track of the 
miles to the next turn, total miles, 
etc.   He also identified our lunch 

stop as Wendy's in Rolla; only about 
a mile off the highway. Traveling 
was much easier when he couldn't 
read the signs.
     We arrived at Panther Creek 
mid-afternoon and joined the many 
that had arrived ahead of us. After 
locating a shady camp site and 
positioning the trailer, we were set 
for the weekend. Devin was quick 
to wander throughout the camps, 
locating other kids and surveyed 

the activities for the weekend. He 
knew more people in that quick 
walk-about than I did after the 
entire weekend. The wife and I both 
often comment that we don't know 
half as many neighbors since the 
kids left for college.
     We were looking forward to the 
exceptional weather forecast. We 
had a light rain Friday night but it 
was sunny and cool the remainder 
of the weekend. We had to grab for 
covers at night which is unusual 
for the last of June. The bugs gave 
us a break and took the weekend 
off. The stars were in alignment! 
Devin's plan to sleep in the bunk 
above the front table didn't seem 
to work as planned since he is now 
ten and too big for the narrow area 
between the ceiling and the bed. 
His dad and I were entertained 
while he continued to work at con-
vincing himself that it was going to 
work out. I believe his mom told 
him about that being her bed when 
she was young.
     The Friday night fish fry, thanks 
to the many that brought the var-
ious bags of fish, was great! I still 
think I heard someone say that they 
brought gold fish. I was corrected 
when they told me it was catfish. 

Devin’s First continued on page 15
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Devin’s First continued on page 15

The fish, hushpuppies and many 
side dishes everyone brought made 
the dinner a hit! After dinner, the 
band, “Common Ground”’, played 
into the night. Everyone was taken 
aback when Don Orrell sat in for 
the drummer and displayed his 
talent from a previous life. Devin 
wore himself out visiting all the 
camps and trying to keep up with 
the activities at the shelter while 
following Don around waiting for 
the next ride on the golf cart and 
wagon. We did once see the cart 
and wagon go by in the dark with 
Devin hanging on the back waving.
     Mid-morning on Saturday (after 
breakfast) we registered for the 3D 
shoot and headed for target #1. 
Without warming up or practicing, 
we were finally ready for our first 
3D shoot. Devin would lead the way. 
He scored one kill and one wound. 
Larry and Larry didn't do nearly as 
well. Devin was flying high!
     Target #2 was close to the same 
except it took a little longer to find 
Grandpa's arrow. As we contin-
ued through the course, Larry and 
Larry started to gain ground on 
Devin. He wasn't nearly as cool 
now. Since he doesn't shoot often 
enough, he started to get tired and 
was having trouble holding on 
target. We encouraged him and 
worked on his form and release. 
Overall, the shoot improved all 
of our shooting and more impor-
tantly, our attention to each other. 
We located the loud bullfrog in the 
small pond next to the antelope 
target.   He was every bit as big as 
his sound and sat still as we took 
his picture. If it were a couple days 
later when the frog season opened, 
he might have attended the fish fry.
     Saturday afternoon, John 
Hernandez from Rogersville enter-
tained everyone with his Native 
American drum and song.  John 
shared his knowledge, heritage and 

customs with everyone. Devin took 
a lot of pictures of that. After look-
ing through John's catalog, Devin 
was reminded of the tomahawk he 
got to throw at the Daniel Boone 
Camp several weeks earlier. I was 
reminded, again, that he wants a 
tomahawk of his own. We need to 
talk with his mom (my daughter) to 
ensure that we don't create a prob-
lem. We got somewhat involved in 
the Saturday afternoon three-per-
son skirmish shoot. Devin and I got 
to replace the clay birds that were 
shot after each round. Everyone 
seemed to get into this fun compe-
tition, especially Brenda Hudson. 
Larry Hudson should encour-
age Brenda to not hold back and 
express herself more. The skirmish 
was the highlight of the afternoon.
      Saturday night's dinner of 
gumbo was prepared by a couple 
of friends of Don's from Louisiana. 
Again, many side dishes were 
brought by members. Everyone was 
raving about how good the gumbo 
was. Yes, it was spicy with many 
different meats; a little too spicy 
for Devin. This was followed by the 
bluegrass band, Shannon County 
Tradition. Darren Haverstick's 
family and friends had us tap-
ping our toes and entertained into 
the evening. By bedtime, it was 

time to clean the mud off Devin's 
shoes, clothes and legs. It looked 
as though he was field testing his 
hiking boots in every mud puddle 
around before calling it a night. He 
told us about the homemade ice 
cream with chocolate chips at Brian 
Peterson's camp.
     Sunday morning, Devin and his 
dad slept in. I went to the shelter 
for coffee with biscuits and gravy. 
It was another good time to visit. I 
returned to camp to find Devin and 
his dad getting things in order to 
head for home. We finished prepar-
ing the trailer and the back of the 
truck for travel before going to the 
shelter to tell everyone goodbye. As 
we drove off, Devin was hanging 
out the window telling everyone 
that he would see them again next 
year. That expression of his intent 
to return for next year's shoot 
assured me that he had a good 
time. It doesn't get much better than 
that! I shared a beautiful weekend 
with my grandson, son-in-law and 
a large group of folks that share 
the same passion for archery and   
bowhunting. I feel safe in saying that 
Devin's 1st campout and 3D shoot 
was a success!



RAFFLE 
THE NEXT 100 NEW MEMBERS 
WILL BE ENTERED TO WIN A...

Black Widow Bow

Win this beautifully crafted PCH X 
Bow made of Osage wood by Black 
Widow Bows.

Join CFM now for a 1 in 100 chance to win!

58” 
44# draw weight at 28’’ draw
Right-handed

Valued at $1,250
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Tales from Copperhead Road Elise  Haverstick   

I’m the first to admit that I 
have about as much experience 

in the outdoors as a sloth does with 
the 100-meter dash. But when push 
comes to shove, and there is emi-
nent danger slithering right under 
the porch, I muster up the courage 
to brave the outdoors and protect 
the household with the help of a 
splitting hammer. 
     Starting about mid-July or so, 
our yard became infested with 
copperheads. My dad managed to 
kill three of them, all far too close 
to the house for comfort, and it 
seemed like the infestation had 
been taken care of.  We all breathed 
a sigh of relief but it turned out to 
be premature and I was going to be 
the one that had to deal with it. 
     The fateful day came and it 
was a day like any other.  I had 
gotten up and eaten breakfast, 
checked emails, applied for jobs, 
etc. The next thing on my agenda 
was to bring the dogs in as it was 

a sweltering ninety something 
degrees and they didn’t need to be 
out in the heat. As I walk onto the 
porch I saw something right against 
the porch and walked over to take 
a look. Upon realizing it was a 
copperhead I immediately walked 
back into the house and called Dad 
to figure out what to do. 
     He promptly called me back, 
asked if I could kill it, and I 
answered yes. He first suggested 
using his pellet gun but changed 
his mind because he didn’t think 
I would be able to find the pellets 
for it. His next suggestion was to 
use his trusty 22 rifle. I vetoed this 
option as A) the snake was wedged 
in a corner and B) I have never shot 
a gun in my life and didn’t want 
to make the snake angry at me if I 
missed. He then told me to get his 
splitting hammer out of the garage 
and bop the snake on the head with 
it and I told him that was some-
thing I could do. So I went to get 
said hammer with the snake still 
being there, sun bathing in the cor-
ner. With weapon in hand, I mus-
tered up my courage and proceeded 
to swing the hammer at the snake 
hoping to chop its head off. You see, 
in all the chaos and nervousness of 
deciding to kill the snake, I some-
how thought bopping it on the head 
meant swinging the hammer like an 
ax. Needless to say, the copperhead 
slithered back under the porch 
when I tried to swing the hammer 
into the small enclosed space where 
it was coiled up. Satisfied the snake 
was gone for the day, I went to get 
the dogs, all the while keeping an eye 
out for the enemy that evaded me.
     The next day, I went to get the 
dogs and made sure to check for 
the copperhead before I brought 
two mini horse sized hounds into 
the mix. I got the dogs inside and 

went to get the mail or something, 
only to find the snake in the same 
spot on my way back to the house. 
So I grabbed the hammer again, 
bound and determined to kill this 
thing once and for all. Unfortunately 
my efforts to bash the snake’s head in 
were thwarted by the quick slithering 
away of my adversary before I could 
get to him. Content to let the snake 
hide under the porch for the rest of 
the day, I went back inside, informed 
Dad about my second attempt and 
proceeded to go about my day.  
     The next day, I did the pre 
dog-bringing-in check but this 
time the snake was just slithering 
out and I knew today was the day 
he was going to meet his maker. I 
grabbed the splitting hammer and 
proceeded to beat the crap out of 
thing, first hitting his body, slow-
ing him down, and then bashing 
around where his head was hidden 
by some grass. After many blows 
to the head and body, a broken 
hammer handle and a great deal of 
anger, the copperhead was dead. 

The instrument of death

The freshly dead copperhead

Copperhead continued on page 18
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Relieved, I went in the house to 
call the folks to tell them that the 
snake was dead as they were in St. 
Louis at the time. As luck would 
have it, my mom had just texted 
me to ask if I had seen the snake as 
I picked up my phone, so I quickly 
responded that I just killed it. She 
was apparently telling this story to 
my grandparents and wanted an 
update. Within seconds she was 
calling me and demanded all the 
gory details of how the snake met 
his timely demise. I proceeded to 
relay the story to her and the listen-
ing gallery seemed to get quite 
a kick out of it. 
     Photos were demanded by the 
parents and grandparents so I hung 
up the phone and used a stick to 
get the snake out of his corner and 
onto the concrete part of our porch 
so I could take a proper picture. Of 
course, the snake was still moving 
slightly when I went to pick him up 
and as an uneducated outdoorsman 
I thought it was still clinging to life. 
Feeling threatened again, I used the 
broken hammer handle to bash its 
head in a few more times to make 
sure it was dead. It turns out that 
the movement was just residual 
nerve twitch but I wasn’t taking any 
chances. After all that, I took the 
picture and sent it to them at which 
time Dad said that it was quite fat 
and most likely pregnant; another 
reason to kill it before it could 
spawn more baby copperheads. 
     After that, life went back to 
normal and my stint as “Lisie the 
Snake Killer” was over. Do I ever 
want to do it again? Hell no, but if 
the situation calls for it I can always 
bring back my inner snake killer 
and have another story to tell. For 
now, though, I’m more than con-
tent to just have this one. 

2015 Trophy Pictures 

Larry Hesterly with his 
Minnesota bear. This was his 
third attempt to get a bear 
in that state. I guess the third 
time is a charm!

Member Carey Breshears 
with a fine bear he took 
in Maine with longtime 
UBM supporters, Squapan 
Mountain Outfitters. The 
bear weighed 178 pounds 
and enabled Carey to win 
a Black Widow bow for the 
biggest bear in camp.
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2015 Deaf Camp Photos

Deaf Camp continued on page 20
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Deaf Camp continued on page 21
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Deaf Camp continued on page 21
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Darren Haverstick, Vice President  (2018)
10276 N. Farm Rd. 183
Fair Grove, MO 65648 
dchaverstick@gmail.com
(417) 693-5304

Brian Peterson, President  (2018)
3097 State Hwy KK
Cedarcreek, MO 65627
bpeterson007@centurytel.net
(417) 331-1135

Joel Davis (2018)
10621 S Allen
Jackson, MO 64029
jcdavis@hotmail.com
(816) 522-4260

Bob Burns (2015)
11507 S. Cave Road
Lone Jack, MO 64070
stonesheep@embarqmail.com
(816) 520-5361
Michael Morgart (2017)
14085 Cairo Lane
Dixon, mo 65459
michaelmm88@hotmail.com
573-433-4059

Brad Harriman, Secretary (2016)
15150 HWY. 135
Piolet Grove, MO 65278
bharriman@yahoo.com
(660)-815-2920

Mike Wirt (2016)
713 B Tall Oaks Drive
St. Clair, MO 63077
scpd753@yahoo.com
(636) 584-2649

Jim Pyles (2017)
22815 Coffelt Road
St. Mary, mo 63673
jpetraditional@aol.com
573-543-5357

Tom Dickerson, Bowhunter Ed.
226 Country Road 436
Jackson, MO 63755
TRAD_5558@yahoo.com
(573) 243-7113

Elise Haverstick, Graphic Designer
10276 N. Farm Rd. 183
Fair Grove, MO 65468
elise.haverstick@gmail.com
(417) 693-6084

Brenda Hudson, Executive Secretary
24933 Helium Rd.
Newtown, MO 64667
larrydeanhudson@hotmail.com
(660) 794-2591

1. John Marriott, 24435 State Hwy JJ, Clearmont, MO 64431 marriott@unitedwb.coop (660) 778-3514

    Max Medsker, 22363 State Hwy A. Graham, MO 64455 (mjrrmeds@grm.net 660) 939-2257

2. Open: Representative needed!

3. Jay Faherty, 5734 N. Clinton Lane, Gladstone, MO 64119 (816) 455-0617

4. Open: Representative needed!

5. Mike Wirt, PO Box 141, Lonedell, MO 63060 sepd753@yahoo.com (636) 584-2649

   Todd Goodman, 504 Willow Grove Ct., Troy, MO 63379 (636) 528-2278 

    Steve Bostic, 4234 Dogwood Lake Ct., Wentzville, MO 63385 stevenbostic @yahoo.com (636) 828-4923

    Jim Pyles, 22815 Coffelt Rd., St. Mary, MO 63673 jpetraditional@aol.com (573) 543-5357

6. Jason Hensley, 21 East Hawthorne, Aurora, MO 65605 mojasonh@gmail.com (417) 669-4424

7. Darren Haverstick, 10276 N. Farm Rd. 183, Fair Grove, MO 65648 dchaverstick@gmail.com (417) 759-6522

     Kevin Pinckney, 4017 S. Fairway, Springfield, MO 65804 (kparchery@yahoo.com 417) 417-733-3362

8. Bob Roach, 19927 Bearclaw Rd., Eunice, MO 65468 roachw@wildblue.net (417) 457-6248

    Charles Jetel, RR 1 Box 439. Ellington, MO 63638, jetelfarm@hotmail (573) 663-7244

9. Justin Glastetter, 721 Corinne St. Jackson, MO 63755 jhcglastetter@yahoo.com (573) 225-9098

Out-of-State Members Representatives:

Byron Whitlock, 105 2nd Street Oswega, KS 67356 bwhitlock620@aol.com (620) 717-5340 

UBM  Contact Information

Ernie Kon, Treasurer (2017)
2629 County Road 553
Jackson, MO 63755
killzone.kon@gmail.com
573-837-3351
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The United Bowhunter
24933 Helium Rd
Newtown, MO  64667

Address Service Requested

Presort Standard
U.S. Postage

PAID
Springfield, MO

Permit Number 801

9th Annual Sheep-Eater’s Greater 
Ozark Mountain Squirrel Hunt
When:
December 4th-6th, 2015
(There will be no board meeting)

Where:
Brian and Jo Ann Peterson’s Brushy Mountain Ranch
2933 State Hwy KK, Cedarcreek, MO

Activites:
Good food, drink, and camaraderie around the 
campfire. 100s of acres of squirrel hunting woods 
(assuming they cooperate)! Mini 3-D course with 
Aerials. Pot luck Meal Saturday night (roast lamb, 
squirrel stew, home brew provided). Primitive 
camping/camper trailers welcome. Port-o-potty 
on site (remember it is December).

Contact:
Brian Peterson
(417)331-1135
bpeterson007@centurytel.net
Check the UBM website for details closer to the event


